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COMMUNIQUE 

MEETING OF FEDERAL, STATE AND TERRITORY SKILLS MINISTERS 

Federal, State and Territory Skills and Training Ministers met virtually today to discuss ongoing reform 

of vocational education and training (VET) through important changes to address the quality and 

industry relevance of training, the integrity of providers, and the strengthening of the sector.  

Housing supply national priority 

Skills Ministers agreed that delivering housing supply will be added to the national priorities identified 

in the National Skills Agreement. Skills Ministers recognise that focused effort of all governments is 

required to address critical skills and workforce shortages to meet the goals of the Housing Accord and 

plans underway in each State and Territory. In meeting this need Skills Ministers will consider planning 

and construction skills. Skills Ministers will liaise closely with Housing and Homelessness Ministers in 

delivering this work. 

Review of Apprenticeship Incentive System  
The Commonwealth is undertaking a strategic review of the Australian Apprenticeship Incentive 

System with a focus on helping more people start and complete apprenticeships and traineeships. 

The review will be underpinned by broad consultation with stakeholders and will assist the 

government to implement a more effective, sustainable, and long-term incentive system for 

apprentices and trainees. The review will focus on gender equality and increasing the diversity of 

apprentices in traditionally male dominated trades.  

Skills Ministers were joined by reviewers, the Honourable Iain Ross AO and Ms Lisa Paul AO PSM, 

to discuss the approach and scope of the review. Skills Ministers were assured that the review would 

include a focus on the proliferation of wage subsidies in areas that have not mitigated current skill 

shortages and committed to participating in the review and contributing their insights.  

Information on the review can be found on the Department of Employment and Workplace Relations’ 

website. Written submissions will also be invited throughout the review process via the Consultation Hub. 

Quality in VET 

Skills Ministers noted progress on a range of measures to strengthen quality and integrity within the 

VET sector, including changes to the current Standards for Registered Training Organisations (RTOs) 

which commenced on 1 March 2024, development of a VET Workforce Blueprint, and work underway 

to implement a range of integrity measures to strengthen the regulatory tools to remove non-genuine 

and unscrupulous providers. This includes the National Vocational Education and Training Regulator 

Amendment (Strengthening Quality and Integrity in Vocational Education and Training No.1) Bill 2024, 

which was introduced to Federal Parliament on 7 February 2024.  

Skills Ministers discussed the significant body of work currently underway in collaboration with 

States and Territories and VET regulators to enable the revised Standards for RTOs to take effect from 

January 2025 and discussed the need for these reforms to recognise the role of TAFE as the trusted 

provider at the centre of the VET system. 

https://www.dewr.gov.au/australian-apprenticeships/strategic-review-australian-apprenticeship-incentive-system
https://consultations.dewr.gov.au/
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Qualifications Reform 

Skills Ministers discussed the critical importance of reforming Australia’s VET qualification system, 

acknowledging that while current qualification design continues to meet the needs of some industry 

sectors, change is needed for other sectors. The labour market is changing, and our VET qualification 

system needs to be responsive, agile and flexible to address the significant skills shortages facing our 

economy. Skills Ministers received initial advice from the tripartite Qualification Reform Design Group 

on how this could be achieved.  

Drawing on their extensive expertise and lived experience of industry and training providers, 

the Design Group has concluded the current one-size-fits-all approach to qualification design is not 

meeting the increasingly complex needs of qualification users across the economy. It is important that 

any reform preserves the strengths of the VET sector and supports safety and quality in training 

outcomes while providing opportunities for new approaches for sectors that need them.   

Skills Ministers received a briefing from the Chair of the Design Group, Mr Craig Robertson, and 

accepted the Design Group’s advice on a proposed approach to qualification reform that recognises 

the different purposes for which qualifications are utilised and have agreed that Jobs and Skills 

Councils should be invited to road-test the proposed approach and work with the Design Group and 

States and Territories to provide further advice to Ministers by the end of 2024.  

Information on the report can be found on the Department of Employment and Workplace Relations’ 

website. 

National Skills Agreement – National Skills Plan, outcomes 
framework 

Skills Ministers agreed to the proposed approach for developing an outcomes framework for the 

5-year National Skills Agreement, including a balanced scorecard and dashboard to support 

Skills Ministers with decision-making, priority setting and the development of a National Skills Plan.  

The outcomes framework is the first of its kind for the VET sector and will help to ensure maximum 

benefit from shared skills investment. Understanding what success looks like will be critical to ensuring 

a responsive and accessible national VET sector that delivers skills needs and supports national 

priorities. This approach will improve transparency and support ongoing meaningful tripartite 

collaboration and partnerships across jurisdictions.  

Senior Officials from each jurisdiction will engage with key stakeholders on the National Skills Plan, 

in particular First Nations groups, to inform Skills Ministers’ consideration at the May 2024 Skills and 

Workforce Ministerial Council meeting.  

Australian Universities Accord Report 

Skills Ministers reflected on the Universities Accord report and agreed to discuss the Accord and the 

opportunities for VET at a future meeting in April 2024.  

 

FRIDAY, 8 MARCH 2024  

https://www.dewr.gov.au/skills-reform/vet-qualification-reform#toc-qualification-reform-design-group
https://www.dewr.gov.au/skills-reform/resources/qualification-reform-design-group-initial-advice-skills-ministers
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MEDIA CONTACTS:  

Minister O’Connor (Commonwealth): 
Ben Ansell 
0488 777 170 
benjamin.ansell@dewr.gov.au     
 
Minister Whan (NSW): 
Genevieve Slattery 
0413 948 869 
genevieve.slattery@minister.nsw.gov.au  
 
Minister Bowden (NT): 
Anne Lobo 
049 9942 711 
Anne.Lobo@nt.gov.au  
 
Minister McCallum (Qld): 
Nicola Field  
0497 940 285 
Nicola.Field@ministerial.qld.gov.au  
 
Minister Boyer (SA): 
Nadine De Bono 
0487 878 077 
Nadine.DeBono@sa.gov.au  
 
Minister Tierney (Vic): 
Penny Davies  
0409385358 
Penny.davies@minstaff.vic.gov.au 

 
Minister McGurk (WA): 
Tegan Sapwell 
0448 502 065 
Tegan.Sapwell@dpc.wa.gov.au 
 
Minister Steel (ACT):  
Anton Gallacher 
0422 574 108 
anton.gallacher@act.gov.au 
 
Minister Ellis (Tas): 
Martin Gilmour 
0417 303 632 
martin.gilmour@dpac.tas.gov.au 
 

 
 

mailto:brihony.speed@dewr.gov.au
mailto:genevieve.slattery@minister.nsw.gov.au
mailto:Anne.Lobo@nt.gov.au
mailto:Nicola.Field@ministerial.qld.gov.au
mailto:Nadine.DeBono@sa.gov.au
mailto:Penny.davies@minstaff.vic.gov.au

